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Dear all:
Looking back in wonder would be an ideal title for this Newsletter that comes to you over a month after the 35th FAAPI Annual Conference.
Everything looked novel when we entered the huge marquee: no carpet but wooden rectangles covered the ground and the ceiling was not the usual blackout but  a sort of spotted black and grey fabric draping  from the ceiling with a slightly undulating effect- or was it the air-conditioning or a slight breeze?- but allowed too much light in!  Otherwise, everything  looked normal. 
This time no local authorities but Dr. Norma González, Fulbright Commission Director  and Huw Jones, British Council Argentina Director
shared the opening ceremony with both APIBB and FAAPI’s Presidents. It was Huw Jones who  made a witty comment about the dizzying effect of the ceiling arrangement in his brief introductory speech. 
The  spectacular show after the ceremony featured an excellent tango singer, two couples of show tango dancers and a graceful Spanish dancer all of whom delighted us with their great performances of a varied program interspersed with bright touches of humor.
The wonderful premises of the Universidad del Sud provided a great exhibition hall and enabled FAAPI to have a nice lounge area where to welcome members of member TAs, attendees, welcome guests  and just get together. The hospitality room was also specially welcoming.

But Murphy was lurking on the outside and pounced when next morning howling shifting strong winds turned  the marquee into a weak tottering structure and forced Mary Lou Mac Closkey to exercise her composure and do her best  while technology played up. Just as the wind was gaining momentum,  it was announced that her session would continue in one of the classrooms inside.  With almost incredible resilience, APIBB managed to reassign sessions and workshops and about thirty minutes later Mary Lou resumed her excellent presentation. Just as well because the temperature dropped and the wind continued all day.  The aftermath was that the two marquees, the plenary and the canteen ones, were disassembled and all the remaining activities were conducted inside as most of  the classrooms were large enough to hold their attendees as one of the characteristic features of this Conference was the great number of concurrent sessions.  It also meant that the Closing Plenary Session was in a theatre which, together with the excellent sound/ light technicians who turned out to be an asset at this event, contributed to enhance its scenic effect.
Our heartfelt congratulations to the APIBB EC whoIn a very lean year APIBB worked against all odds to organize a great event with high academic standing and warm social atmosphere from which we all departed with a deeper sense of commitment to our profession. Not to speak of their great emergency management skills that enabled the development of the full programme. Ironically, “every dark cloud has its silver lining” worked and this time the bad weather spell favoured exhibitors as the central hall was a welcome haven  from the gale and cold outside. 
***
IATEFL Wider Membership Scheme Reminder

Most of the subscribers  we consulted are really pleased with IATEFL Newsletter ”Voices” whose reception six times a year is only one of the bonuses you get by applying. The others are,

· Reduced rate for Conference Selections publication

· Right to subscription to all SIGs for an extra cost

· Reduced rate at IATEFL events

In August we received  35 application forms  September 2009 through August 2010 period which can be subscribed  by depositing $50 in  HSBC Savings Account ⌗0676-06548/4 and  posting, e-mailing to norbeboe@fibertel.com.ar)  or faxing the deposit slip on 0387-4321054 with the following personal info through your member TA executive officer or with due membership confirmation by mail:

Membership number*: 

Title         

Family Name                                      Given Name 

Address                                             

Telephone ⌗                                               Fax                                                  

E-mail address 

*If renewing subscription. Those interested in renewal must have received a card with their membership number which should be quoted with their personal info. 

This personal information will be registered in the corresponding form and sent to IATEFL.

***
The sad news of Aldo Blanco’s decease came in an e-mail sent by Ana Armendáriz. I met Aldo and admired his work from my role  as an academic event organizer  and attendee, but as every person deserves his own special “Speaker for the Dead”*, someone who has been close enough to assess the  full range of his profile,  I asked Ana to  take on that role on his behalf. Here is the result:
*”Speaker  for  the  Dead” is the title of Olson Scott Card’s sequel to “Ender’s Game”.
OBITUARY. 
In Loving Memory, Dear Aldo
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When we heard about Aldo Blanco’s death on October 7, 2009, we were stunned. The news was hard to believe: somehow his mind and his spirit overrode the weaknesses of the body, and we had believed him to be with us forever. It is a great honour for me to write these lines for FAAPI. I hope to be able to transmit what many of us feel at this moment.

To this day, November 2nd, there have been several occasions in Buenos Aires that have devoted their main issues to Aldo’s memory. I can mention the EDAPI Jornadas at the ISP “Dr. Joaquín V. González”; the I Jornadas Internacionales de Didáctica de la Fonética de las Lenguas Extranjeras, Universidad de San Martín, Buenos Aires; the Carrera de Letras, Facultad de Filosofía y Letras, UBA; the APIBA 2009 Annual Seminar, “Generative Grammar and the English Teacher”; Pablo Toledo’s publication in The Buenos Aires Herald yesterday, and hundreds of private notes to pay homage to him which we sent to his family.

I was a student of his, yes, at the Joaquín, way back in 1969 and on. I gradually learnt from him what it is to argue, to justify, to respect other people’s views. Because he respected ours, and built on them, we learnt to grow and develop what we call today thinking and critical skills. Alongside with these much-cherished qualities, he certainly did work very hard for us to understand the transition between Traditional and Generative Approaches.

Like Chomsky himself (Chomsky, 2000)
, he was doing work that didn’t have an academic home at the Joaquín at the time. He introduced generative grammar, and he pushed on, against all odds, I suppose. Then I was lucky enough to have him in Grammar II, as a student-assistant and as an adscripta, to see the breakage between those who favoured deep structure as syntax and those who required it to be DS as Semantics.

And I read, read, read, guided by him, and learnt, learnt, learnt… And he taught me to do research in linguistics, to write papers, to organise information hierarchically, to design outlines and handouts, to find alternative ways of presentation, elicitation, correction and linguistic knowledge construction.

His own research and obsession for systematisation crystallised in The (Grammar I) Notes, which were used not only in Buenos Aires but in the whole country. His aim was to make the subject an area of knowledge in its own right, not just an appendix of the Language courses.

All the time, indefatigably, Aldo was building our professional development. He set a model at every step: his update in Linguistics accompanied him until the end of his days; his generosity to share his books with us was a constant feature; his study groups were proverbial for the challenge they offered; his lectures all over the country were thought provoking.

In the late 60s every time he held meetings with colleagues in Villa María, Córdoba, he came back enthused and told us about each of them. He was a sociable person who enjoyed both a brisk academic argument and his colleagues’ company. Then we learnt that these meetings constituted a prelude to the foundation of FAAPI: he believed in professional associations, and was a co-founder of APIBA as well. 

He was a ruthless fighter against uncertified teachers and language academies which advertised their certificates as “profesor de inglés”. He used to tour the City of Buenos Aires and wrote down the names and addresses of these institutes and then published them.

Aldo was the founder, editor and propeller of The English Language Journal, a periodical published three or four times a year between 1970 and 1989. He financed it himself and would not accept any kind of sponsorship because he was a free thinker and would not allow any kind of intrusion or limitation that would not allow him to express his ideas as he saw things. His editorials were famous for their rigorousness and stringency.

Before the MERCOSUR had been founded, Aldo already had this idea that teachers of foreign languages should exchange views and pool efforts to improve the profession. The Journal was geared towards this aim, at a moment when there was no Internet or e-mail, and communications were difficult.

Apart from being a devoted lecturer at the Joaquín, he also spread his views at the IES en Lenguas VIvas “Juan Ramón Fernández”, where he was Head of the Profesorado Department at a difficult time, during the transition between the intervention and the democratic period; Head of the English Department of the ISFD Nº 24 “Dr. Bernardo Houssay”, Bernal, Buenos Aires; he held tenure in Chomskyan Linguistics, Letras, Facultad de Filosofía y Letras, UBA, after a brilliant open competition; he taught Linguistics at the Teacher Training College at UTN; he was head of Department at Universidad de Belgrano. And the list could go on…

But I must come to a close. Once I got started writing these lines, it is as if I finished them, then Aldo would be gone. But he won’t. He will remain with us because his spirit and mind will accompany us and show us our way.

Ana María Armendáriz

Best regards, 
	Norma Beatriz Boetsch

          President
	
	Soledad García Luna
        Secretary


� Chomsky, N. (2000): New Horizons in the Study of Language and Mind. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
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